

Information Rights Unit HM Treasury 1 Horse Guards Road London SW1A 2HQ

Mr Roman Paluch-Machnik

020 7270 5000 foirequests@hmtreasury.gov.uk www.gov.uk/hm-treasury

6 May 2020

Ref: FOI2020/09787

Dear Mr Paluch-Machnik

# Freedom of Information Act 2000

Thank you for your enquiry of 13 April 2020 which we have considered under the terms of the Freedom of Information Act 2000 (the FOI Act).

You asked for the following information:

"I would like to see a full breakdown of the stimulus measures introduced to support the UK economy in response to the Covid-19 outbreak.

In particular, what Government bonds have been issued by the Bank of England, and which Corporate bonds the Government have issued in order to stimulate spending."

Following a search of our records, I can confirm that HM Treasury does hold information within the scope of your request.

Section 21 of the FOI Act does not oblige the Treasury to reissue information which is already publicly accessible. However, we have provided you with the links below to be helpful.

The Government has recently announced an unprecedented package of measures to provide the critical support needed by individuals, families and businesses, in the wake of COVID-19.

The independent Office for Budget Responsibility (OBR) published a scenario on 14 April 2020 (<a href="https://cdn.obr.uk/Coronavirus\_reference\_scenario\_commentary.pdf">https://cdn.obr.uk/Coronavirus\_reference\_scenario\_commentary.pdf</a>), in which it estimated that the size of the policy package – abstracting from Government guarantees – was £100 billion. On 30 April 2020, the OBR estimated that direct impact of new policy measures on cash borrowing in 2020-21 to be £103.7 billion. Coronavirus analysis conducted by the OBR can be found here:

### https://obr.uk/coronavirus-analysis/

This will increase the Government's immediate financing requirements, which, as previously announced, will be fully funded by additional borrowing, through the Government's normal debt management operations.

UK Government bonds (gilts) are issued by the UK Debt Management Office (DMO), rather than the Bank of England. In response to an increase to the Government's net cash requirement as a result of disruption caused by Covid-19, an adjustment to the DMO's gilt issuance plans for April 2020 was published on 31 March 2020, outlining a planned £45 billion of gilt sales in April. The DMO's press notice can be found here:

## https://www.dmo.gov.uk/media/16367/pr310320.pdf

Additionally, a revision to the DMO's gilt financing remit for May-July 2020 was announced on 23 April 2020. Planned gilt sales will now total £180 billion over this three-month period, based on the Government's assessment of its financing requirements. HM Treasury's announcement and the DMO's press notice can be found at the following links, respectively:

https://www.gov.uk/government/news/hm-treasury-announces-revision-to-the-uk-debt-management-offices-financing-remit-2020-21

https://www.dmo.gov.uk/media/16478/sa230420.pdf

A further update to the DMO's financing remit and planned issuance schedule for 2020-21 will be announced on Monday 29 June 2020.

A calendar of all the DMO's past and planned future gilt operations can be found here:

https://www.dmo.gov.uk/data/pdfdatareport?reportCode=D5D

Corporate bonds are issued by private companies; the Government does not issue these bonds.

Furthermore, at a special meeting on 19 March 2020, the Bank of England's Monetary Policy Committee (MPC) judged that a further package of measures was warranted to meet its statutory objectives. The market notice outlining the stimulus measures they introduced can be found here:

https://www.bankofengland.co.uk/markets/market-notices/2020/apf-asset-purchases-and-tfsme-march-2020

This included bond purchases for quantitative easing through the Asset Purchase Facility (APF). As of Friday 24 April, the Bank of England had completed £63 billion of additional gilt repurchases and £1.2 billion of sterling non-financial corporate bond purchases.

If you have any queries about this letter, please contact us. Please quote the reference number above in any future communications.

Yours sincerely

Information Rights Unit

#### **Copyright notice**

Most documents HM Treasury supplies in response to a Freedom of Information request, including this letter, continue to be protected by Crown copyright. This is because they will have been produced by Government officials as part of their work. You are free to use these documents for your information, for any non-commercial research you may be doing and for news reporting. Any other re-use, for example commercial publication, will require the permission of the copyright holder. Crown copyright is managed by The National Archives and you can find details on the arrangements for re-using Crown copyright material at: http://www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/information-management/re-using-public-sector-information/uk-government-licensing-framework/crown-copyright/

## Your right to complain under the Freedom of Information Act 2000

If you are not happy with this reply, you can request a review by writing to HM Treasury, Information Rights Unit, 1 Horse Guards Road, London SW1A 2HQ or by emailing us at the address below. Any review request must be made within 40 working days of the date of this letter.

Email: foirequests@hmtreasury.gov.uk

It would assist our review if you set out which aspects of the reply concern you and why you are dissatisfied.

If you are not content with the outcome of the review, you may apply directly to the Information Commissioner for a decision. Generally, the Commissioner will not make a decision unless you have exhausted the complaints procedure provided by HM Treasury which is outlined above.

The Information Commissioner can be contacted at: The Information Commissioner's Office, Wycliffe House, Water Lane, Wilmslow, Cheshire SK9 5AF (or via their website at: https://ico.org.uk).